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 The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 
Town Hall on April 22, 2019.  Those present were Trustees Mrs. Lorrie Benza, Mr. Jeffrey 
Markley, and Mrs. Kristina O’Brien and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice S. Sugarman.  Mrs. Benza 
presided and called the meeting to order at 6:02 P.M.    
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to go into executive session for the Employment and 
Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(1).        
     
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, 
aye; Mr. Markley, aye. Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their regular meeting at 6:02 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.  
 

 The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the 

employment and compensation of public employees and reconvened their regular meeting 

at 7:02 P.M.  

 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 
 None. 
 

MINUTES 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ April 8, 2019 regular 
meeting as written. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye; Mr. 
Markley, aye. Motion carried. 
 
PRESENTATION BY GUEST – Mr. Dave Conley and Ms. Wendy Zele, First Energy 
 
 Mr. Conley presented information on First Energy’s procedures for Storm 
Restoration, Forestry, and Circuit Improvements.  He explained that First Energy handles 
safety issues first, then takes care of repairs.  Their website is www.firstenergycorp.com and 
all of the information presented can be found there.  Mr. Bill Clark of 8681 Tanglewood Trail 
asked about the trees on the power lines on State Route 306.  Ms. Zele advised that they be 
reported through First Energy’s emergency number. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Jon Bokovitz gave the police department report for the month of March 2019.  

The golf outing is May24, 2019 and benefits Shop-with-a-Cop and Safety Town.  Safety 

Town registration is going through KCE this year.  Over 130 students are registered.  Chief 

Bokovitz also reported two unique incidents this month.  The first incident was a stolen car 

that was recovered with the thief still driving it.  The other incident involved officers who 

revived an overdose victim with Narcan.  The complete police report is attached to and 
becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.firstenergycorp.com/
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FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Lou Ann Metz presented the fire department report for the month of March 

2019.   Citizen’s Fire Academy begins on April 24, 2019.  They have 24 residents registered.  

She reported that the Easter Egg Hunt was a huge success with 300 people in attendance.  

She thanked the community sponsors for their support.  The chief reminded residents that 

open burning is not permitted.  Residents need to go to the Lake County Health Department 

for a permit.  The complete fire report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these 

minutes. 

 
ZONING DEPARTMENT 
 
 Mrs. Karen Endres presented the zoning department report for the month of March 

2019.  The zoning department took in $2,900.00 in receipts and had four new home permits 

in March.  Since Ruby Tuesday closed, there is an out-of-state company looking at putting a 

retail strip center there.  In addition, Judson is looking to develop another phase.  Mr. Marty 

Sfiligoj of South Spring Valley asked where he could go to get help determining his property 

lines. Mrs. Endres suggested that her department could help as well at the Real Link portion 

of the Geauga County Auditor’s site.  The complete zoning report is attached to and 

becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 

 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 Mr. Bill Clark of 8681 Tanglewood Trail shared his concerns regarding the recycling 
situation and the trees on power lines on State Route 306.  The trustees explained the 
relationship between Bainbridge Township and the Geauga Trumbull Solid Waste 
Management District. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS  
 
Training Request - Bolt 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the training request for Firefighter Chuck Bolt 
to attend the EMS Charts User Conference in Charlotte, NC from May 14-16, 2019 at an 
estimated cost of $1934.40 with the use of a township vehicle per the recommendation of 
the fire chief and as specified in the training request. 
  
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request to Declare Obsolete 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to declare two network switches obsolete and no longer 
needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Disposal of Obsolete Items 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to dispose of the obsolete switches by recycling them 
after county approval, per the recommendation of the fire chief an in accordance with ORC 
505.10. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
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Training Request – Metz  
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the training request for Chief LouAnn Metz to 
attend the Academy I: The Foundation of Labor Relations training in Columbus, OH from 
June 19-20, 2019 at an estimated cost of $655.70 with the use of a township vehicle per the 
recommendation of the fire chief and as specified in the training request. 
  
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS  
 
Donation Acknowledgement 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to accept the donation of a metal cage with 
installation valued at $2,700.00 for use at the SWAT Building on Bainbridge Road in 
accordance with ORC 505.10, and with extreme gratitude for the donation. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Parks Questionnaire 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien and Mr. Marty Sfiligoj of the Parks Committee discussed the purpose of 
a parks questionnaire for residents.  After much discussion, it was generally agreed that the 
Parks Committee would hold off on this type of questionnaire for the time being. But it was 
also decided that Mr. Markley would revise the questionnaire, paring it down so that the 
dissemination of the questions and use of the information received can be submitted for 
appropriate grant opportunities. Mr. Markley will share revisions with the other trustees at a 
future meeting. The trustees hope to use Survey Monkey as a method for sharing the 
questionnaire and gaining opinions. KCE has worked recently with Auburn Township on a 
similar questionnaire, so Mr. Markley will contact their representatives to determine the input 
rate from their efforts. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Cemetery – Form to Sell Back Graves 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to adopt a form for selling back graves to 
the township per the recommendation of the service director and the cemetery board.  
 
Approval of Plans/Authorization to Bid – RC-BAI-V-2019 
  
 Mrs. O’Brien moved to approve Resolution 04222019 - A , adopting the 
specifications and estimates, and ordering the Reconstruction of Various Roads including 
TR-0860-A Hawksmoor Way, TR-0861-A Bramshill Circle, and TR-1002-A Granite Ridge 
per ORC 5573.01 as recommended by the Geauga County Engineer and the service 
director, and further authorizing the fiscal officer to advertise the project for competitive 
bidding with bids to be received by 10:00AM on May 10, 2019 and opened at 10:10AM on 
the same day. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Approval of Plans/Authorization to Bid – PR-BAI-V-2019 
  
 Mrs. O’Brien moved to approve Resolution 04222019 - B, adopting the specifications 
and estimates, and ordering the Asphalt Improvement of Various Roads including TR-0190 
Savage Road, TR-0192 Snyder Road, TR-0702 Lake in the Woods Trail, and TR-0799 
Flintrock Ridge per ORC 5573.01 as recommended by the Geauga County Engineer and 
the service director, and further authorizing the fiscal officer to advertise the project for 
competitive bidding with bids to be received by 10:00AM on May 10, 2019 and opened at 
10:05AM on the same day. 
 

 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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TOWN HALL – NEW BUSINESS  
 
ADP Discussion 
 
 Mrs. Sugarman updated the trustees on the situation with ADP since the resignation 
of Mr. Steve Bull.  The ADP has a plan and will be utilizing two internal staff that will be 
going out into the field to service Bainbridge Township as needed.  Mr. Al Vontorcik met with 
the township departments last week to introduce the two field staff.   He is also checking 
with the ADP board to see what the hourly rate will be for the field staff. 
 
FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the purchase order request list (Items 1-2) 
below as submitted by the Fiscal Officer. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. Century Equipment – Toro Dingo TX 1000 - $28,376.87 (Roads) 
2. Shelly Materials, Inc. – Road Materials - $10,000.00 (Roads) 

 
INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the invoice list (Items 1-4) below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Clemans – Nelson – Professional Services - $250.00 (Police, General) 
2. Morton Salt, Inc. – Salt Fill-up - $2,225.25 (Roads) 
3. Morton Salt, Inc. – Salt Fill-up - $1,025.60 (Roads) 
4. Morton Salt, Inc. – Salt Fill-up - $3,043.32 (Roads) 

 
BLANKET CERTIFICATE APPROVAL 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the blanket certificate list (Items 1-4) below 
as submitted by the Fiscal Officer.    
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously.  
 
Blanket Certificates 

1. Cemetery – Land Purchase - $1,000.00 
2. Cemetery – Other Supplies and Materials - $1,000.00 
3. Parks – Other Expenses – Dog Park - $2,000.00 
4. Parks – Other Supplies and Materials - Dog Park - $2,000.00 

 
Checks Dated April 9, 2019 through April 22, 2019 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices April 9, 2019 through April 
22, 2019 consisting of warrants #32052 through #32124 in the amount of $53,021.55. 
 
 NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
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CORRESPONDENCE 
 

1. Velosano – Information regarding routed for their race. 
2. Geauga County Engineer – Release of the 33% Load Limit Reduction 
3. Bainbridge Recovery Club – Thank you for the fee waiver for their meeting. 

 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
 
 None. 
 
LATE ADDITIONS 
 
 None. 
 
 
 
 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 9:14 P.M. 
                                           
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 






















